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Chapter 13 

DISEASE PREVENTION AND CONTROL 

13.1 IMMUNIZATION 

The main objective of the Expanded Programme on Immunization 
(EPI) has been to reduce morbidity, disability and mortality 
from diphtheria, pertussis, tetanus, tuberculosis, poliomyelitis 
and measles to a level where these diseases cease to be major 
public health problems. There has been a decreasing trend of 
these diseases in the Region during the period under review as 
compared to the previous years. However, sentinel surveillance 
needs to be further strengthened because Lt is assumed that 
many cases were not being properly reported in some countries. 
Immunization coverage through all vaccines is increasing due to 
accelerated efforts by all the countries to achieve the goal of 
Universal Child Immunization by 1990. 

The second objective of EPI which is also very important is to 
promote self-reliance by the countries in the delivery of 
immunization services within the framework of comprehensive 
health services. Elimination of neonatal tetanus by 1995 and of 
poliomyelitis by 2000, as well as control of other diseases 
under the Programme, certainly need mutual support from and 
collaboration with other health programmes. In the context of 
primary health care, the countries have integrated EPI along 
with CDD, ARI into MCH, and other community-oriented health 
efforts to achieve the goal of HFAl2000. This is reflected in 
the efforts to review "missed opportunities" of immunization 
among eligibles who attend curative facilities, such as the 
outpatient department of a hospital. Furthermore, EPI, together 



with other health and health-related programmes, has eapended 
immunization services in urban areas in the context of urban 
development schemes and in rural settings under integrated 
community health services. The cold chain system was being 
strengthened, both qualitatively and quantitatively. 
Nongovernmental organizations reconfirmed their participation 
in EPI in a number of countries in the Region at a joint 
meeting held in Male in December 1988. 

The third objective of EPI is to promote regional and, if 
feasible, country self-reliance in regard to vaccine quality 
control and vaccine production. A few countries in the Region 
have domestically produced DPT, BCG, and tetanus vaccines; most 
of them are still importing measles and polio vaccines. India 
and Indonesia have taken initiatives to explore the possibility 
of producing measles and polio vaccines. Steps have also been 
taken to improve the quality of vaccines to meet WHO standards. 

Elimination of Neonatal Tetanus by 1995 

Following the Regional EPI meeting in Chiang Mai, Thailand, in 
May 1988, the countries of the Region were preparing national 
plans for neonatal tetanus elimination by 1995. Surveys on 
neonatal tetanus were also conducted in some countries to 
review local birth practices in the context of surveillance of 
neonatal tetanus. Vaccination against tetanus had been 
undertaken not only to immunize pregnant mothers, but also 
women of childbearing age (between 15 to 44 years). However, 
the concept of having a 5-dose schedule for tetanus should be 
further promoted, particularly in areas with a relatively 
difficult geographical situation and other constraints, such as 
too many domiciliary deliveries and limited infrastructure. 
Regional and country strategies to eliminate neonatal tetanus 
were discussed at a meeting held in Bali, Indonesia, in June 
1989. 

Elimination of Paralytic Poliomyelitis by 2000 

The Forty-first World Health Assembly by a resolution (WHA41.28) 
in May 1988, declared the commitment of WHO to the global 
eradication of poliomyelitis by the year 2000, and to the 
elimination of the indigenous transmission of wild polio virus 
from the environment. The countries of the Region endorsed this 
recommendation at an EPI meeting held in Chiang Mai in May 1988. 



The countries responded positively to this resolution, although, 
at present, some prefer to use the term "elimination", rather 
than "eradication". They reviewed their plans to ensure 
elimination of this disease, and some of them hope to eliminate 
poliomyelitis by 1995. Details of the strategies and implementa- 
tion plans were discussed at the EPI meeting in Bali, Indonesia, 
in June 1989 when a regional strategy was developed based on 
the country strategies. 

Resources 

It is encouraging to note that governments have increased their 
inputs substantially for EPI during the last two years. 

EPI, either separately or integrated with other projects, was 
being implemented in all the countries. Support was received by 
countries in the Region from WHO, UNICEF, UNDP, multilateral, 
bilateral, and private agencies, including the Resources for 
Child Health (REACH) and the Rotary International; each country 
received funds from different agencies, based on the local 
situation. 

India made efforts to review details of these funds, such as 
calculating the cost of a fully immunized child and the 
cost-effectiveness of polio intervention. 

Computerized EPI Information System (CEIS) 

WHO Headquarters and the Resources for Child Health (REACH) 
provided assistance in computer programming and some hardware 
to countries and the Regional Office. 

Bangladesh, Burma, India, Indonesia, Nepal, and Thailand 
continued to improve their Computerized EPI Information System 
(CEIS), based on their country needs, while Sri Lanka had 
improved locally upon its own computer system on EPI. During 
the EPI meeting in June 1989 discussions were held on different 
aspects of CEIS, such as data entry of population denominators, 
cases and deaths, immunization coverage, surveys of immunization 
coverage, EPI training, and funds. There has been interaction 
between WHO Headquarters and the Regional Office on the further 
development of CEIS, particularly on items related to the 
preparation of the next generation of computer systems. A 
software package (COSAS) was utilized in Bangladesh, Bhutan, 
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Figure 3 .  PERCENTAGE OF IMMUNIZATION COVERAGE* AMONG 
CHILDREN OF LESS T H A N  1 YEAR OF AGE AND 
PREGNANT WOMEN, SEAR, 1988 
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India, and Nepal to analyze the data of local EPI cluster 
surveys. Software on costfbudget in EPI management was further 
developed by the Regional Office, WHO Headquarters and REACH 
along with EPI managers. This had also been field-tested in 
Bangladesh. India used similar software for a cost-effectiveness 
study of polio control in Vellore, in collaboration with REACH, 
and for the national EPI review, in collaboration with the 
National Institute of Health and Family Welfare, New Delhi. 

Cold Chain and Logistics 

Cold chain service/repair workshops have been planned in 
Bangladesh where cold chain monitor reviews were also conducted. 
A central-level cold chain was planned in India. Ice pack fast- 
freezers for remote areas were being explored in some countries. 
In collaboration with WHO Headquarters, some equipment, such as 
steam sterilizers, disposable containers for used syringes and 
needles, hard-water filters, and solar refrigerators were being 
tested in some countries in the Region. 

Two testing laboratories, which meet WHO standards for refri- 
gerators and cold boxes, were recognized in India and Thailand. 

Assessment of Progress 

Action was taken by Maldives on increasing immunization 
coverage as a follow-up of the recommendations of the EPI and 
CDD reviews conducted in April 1988. A similar review was con- 
ducted in Bhutan towards the end of 1988. Bangladesh conducted - - 
a national EPI review in March 1989. India began an assessment 
of its immunization programme in April 1989. Indonesia 
conducted a national EPI evaluation workshop in November 1988, 
in collaboration with USAID. Achievements reported in these 
evaluation activities were discussed in a regional EPI 
consultative meeting held in Bali, Indonesia, in June 1989. 

In order to accelerate the process to achieve the goals of UCI 
by 1990, the countries have tried their best to meet their 
national EPI objectives. 

The immunization coverage for the Region had increased to above 
50% for some antigens. Efforts were being made to intensify 
further the EPI activities by implementing country plans on the 
elimination of neonatal tetanus and poliomyelitis, as well as 
reduction of measles in the context of McH/PHC. Reduction of 
some EPI target diseases were noted in some areas within the 



countries, although, in general, it was felt that the national 
reporting systems need to be developed further. 

Training and Research 

All the countries continued to conduct training programmes for 
their staff in order to increase their knowledge and skills, 
especially in epidemiology, vaccine production, EPL management 
and practice. 

Staff from Indonesia and Nepal participated in an international 
training course on solar refrigerators held from 7 to 18 
November 
1988 in Cyprus. 

Studies on the development of vaccines are being conducted, 
among others, on rubella and possible acellular pertussis 
(Thailand); live attenuated polio (Indonesia); killed polio 
(India); measles (India and Indonesia); BCG vaccine storage 
(Indonesia); post-BCG vaccination allergy and complications, as 
well as BCG vaccination quality (India). Other related studies 
were: behavioursl aspects of EPI dropouts (Nepal); cold chain 
management and review (Bangladesh, India and Nepal); neonatal 
tetanus survey (Nepal), and microcomputer impact on PHC 
(Thailand). 

13.2 DISEASE VECTOR CONTROL 

The main vector-borne diseases of the Region are malaria, 
dengueldengue haemorrhagic fever (DHF), Japanese encephalitis 
(JE) , filariasis and visceral leishmaniasis (VL) . 
Vector control is an essential component of an integrated 
approach for the prevention and control of vector-borne 
diseases in the Region. WHO continues to support national 
programmes to promote effective control of disease vectors and 
animal reservoirs of public health importance. 

Increasing efforts are being directed towards the prevention 
and control of vector-borne diseases within the framework of 
primary health care. Emphasis is also placed on further basic 
and operational research, technology development and its 
application, training and public health education. 

The Division of Entomology in the Department of Medical 
Sciences, Bangkok, Thailand, has been redesignated as a WHO 



Collaborating Centre for the Evaluation of Pesticides and 
Pesticide Applfcation Equipment to provide technical support to 
Member States. 

Malaria 

Malaria continues to be a major public health problem in eight 
,+ of the nine malarious countries of the Region. In addition to 

the technical problems of vector resistance andlor refractory 
behaviour of some of the vectors to the commonly used 
insecticides, the unwillingness of the community to accept 
residual insecticide spraying complicates further the situation. 

WHO continued its technical collaboration with national 
programmes to stratify the most affected areas for the rational 
use of residual insecticides, to promote the operational use of 
innovative, cost-effective vector control measures and to 
strengthen national vector surveillance systems for che monitor- 
ing of antivector operations and of insecticide resistance. 

Investigations are being carried out in Cox's Bazar district in 
Bangladesh, with technical collaboration from WHO and financial 
inputs from UNDP, on the effectiveness of conventional indoor 
residual spraying with DDT in highly malarious areas of 
stratum I under the influence of An. dirus. Field trials with 
alternative insecticides are also in progress in Indonesia 
against An.  sundaicus, and against An. annularis in the terai 
areas in Nepal. 

Research trials of impregnated bednets have already been 
carried out in Bangladesh, Indonesia and India and are scheduled 
in Burma, Nepal and Sri Lanka for the near future. 

Dengue Raemorrhagic Fever 

The occurrence of dengue haemorrhagic fever (DHF) associated 
with high mortality rates is confined to Burma, Indonesia and 
Thailand. Sporadic cases of dengue fever with hemorrhagic 
manifestation have also been reported from India, Maldives and 
Sri Lanka. 

Research is being continued in three endemic countries i.e, 
Burma, Indonesia and Thailand, to identify the most effective 
approaches for the control of DHF vectors and prevention of the 
disease through community participation that is replicable, 
sustainable and affordable. 



Disease Vector Control 

Anti-vector interventions, mainly with insecticides, as well as environmental management. 
are being used for the control of the major vector-borne diseases in the Region. 

Essential Drugs and Vaccines 

Developing self-reliance with regard to the production of essential drugs and vaccines is 
part of WHO'S collaborative activities in the Region. 

- p~ -~ 
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National workshops were held in Indonesia and Thailand in March 
1989 to review the progress of Phase I activities covering 
baseline data on entomology and KAP and socio-anthropological 
studies. 

In 1988, large outbreaks of DFIDHF occurred in Indonesia and 
Maldives. In Indonesia, 44 278 cases with 1 366 deaths were 
reported, and 167 cases with 9 deaths were recorded during the 
period end-March to mid-May 1988 in Maldives. While the DHF 
outbreak in Indonesia was the largest, it was recorded for the 
first time in Male. 

There were 1 181 cases and 65 deaths in Burma and 24 588 cases 
and 137 deaths in Thailand, approximately 6.2 times less than 
in 1987, which was the highest since the disease was first 
recognized in these two countries. 

The issues of the Dengue Newsletter brought out by the Regional 
Office contain the latest information on the DHF situation and 
control activities, including community-based sustainable 
strategies. 

Japanese Encephalitis 

Japanese encephalitis (JE) has been a major public health 
problem in some of the countries of this region, especially in 
northern Thailand, the states of Bihar, Uttar Pradesh and West 
Bengal in India, the terai areas of Nepal and in Sri Lanka. In 
its further westward spread, the disease foci seem to have got 
established in a few regions in India, Nepal and Sri Lanka. The 
average case-fatality rate ranges between 10% and 50% in these 
countries. Recent outbreaks in India, Nepal and Sri Lanka have 
prompted local interest in control measures. 

Several culicine species seem to play a significant role during 
the outbreaks of the disease. The most prominent species are 
Cx. tritaeniorhynchus, Cx. gelidus, Cx. vishnui, Cx. pseudo- 
vishnui and Cx. fuscocephala. These species, by and large, 
breed in paddy fields and surrounding areas. 

The bionomics of all vectors involved in JE do not lend 
themselves to any simple and straightforward method of vector 
control. All the control measures at present are initiated 
after the cases are reported. However, well-organized and 
systematically-funded mosquito abatement measures remain the 
most effective and economical methods of prevention of human 



cases. No doubt, long-term control programmes should include 
the provision of JE vaccine. Guidelines for the diagnosis, 
surveillance and control of Japanese encephalitis have been 
formulated, based on the deliberations at the Intercountry 
Consultative Meeting on Surveillance and Control of Japanese 
Encephalitis held in Colombo, Sri Lanka, in June 1988; these 
update the earlier document on the subject brought out by the 
Regional office in 1979. 

Filariasis 

Filariasis continues to be a public health problem in the 
Region. Bancroftian filariasis is widely distributed in the 
Region, whereas Brugian filariasis occurs in India, Indonesia 
and Thailand. Bancroftian filariasis, associated with 
Cx. quinquefasciatus, has been recognized as an increasingly 
serious problem in many urban areas in the Region. As human 
populations increase beyond the means of municipal services to 
provide adequate services and dispose of wastes, more stagnant 
water becomes vulnerable to the breeding of Cx. quinque- 
fasciatus, with a consequent increase in the transmission of 
filariasis. Northern parts of Bangladesh, Burma, India, Nepal, 
Sri Lanka and Thailand are endemic to the nocturnally periodic 
form of W. bancrofti, while B. malayi filariasis is mostly 
confined to rural areas and is prevalent in the west coast of 
Kerala (India), several islands in Indonesia and some parts of 
Thailand. 

A number of mosquito species belonging to the genera Culex, 
Aedes, Mansonia and Anopheles were reported as the vectors of 
Bancroftian and Brugian filariasis. 

Antilarval measures for the control of W. bancrofti filariasis 
are continuing, but have not so far yielded satisfactory 
results. Field trials of Ivermectin are being carried out in 
Indonesia and India. WHO has continued to extend technical 
support for the development of an integrated approach with 
community participation for the control of this disease. 

Visceral Leishmaniasis 

Visceral leishmaniasis or Kala-azar is a problem of public 
health importance in some parts of India, Bangladesh and Nepal. 
The disease had almost disappeared due to DDT spraying for 
malaria control. However, it has reappeared subsequently 
because of the discontinuation of spraying, increase in the 



density of the vector, Phlebotomus argentipes, and influx of 
non-immune population. Bihar and West Bengal, in India, account 
for the highest incidence of the cases. During 1988, a total of 
22 739 cases and 131 deaths were reported from India, of which 
19 639 cases with 123 deaths were from Bihar and 1934 cases 
and 3 deaths from West Bengal. The remaining cases were from 
other states. In Nepal, 387 cases with no deaths were recorded. 
In Bangladesh, 2 625 cases with 33 deaths were reported during 
July 1987 through December 1988. 

Studies on the biology of the sandfly, vector incrimination and 
entomological factors in relation to disease outbreak and 
endemicity were supported. 

An Intercountry Meeting on Evaluation of Control of Visceral 
Leishmaniasis in Bangladesh, India and Nepal in December 1988 
was held in Kathmandu, Nepal, by the Regional Office with 
financial support from UNDP. 

Manpower in Entomology 

There is a scarcity of professionally trained medical 
entomologists and vector control specialists in the 
vector-borne disease control programmes in most countries of 
the Region. To promote self-reliance in disease control through 
training and research, three institutions in the Region, 
(Vector Control Research Centre in Pondicherry, India; Mahidol 
University, Bangkok, Thailand, and the Bogor University, Bogor, 
Indonesia) continue to provide academic training in medical 
entomology (M.Sc. courses). In addition, the National Institute 
of Communicable Diseases (NICD) in Delhi, India, conducts 
advanced courses in medical entomology for medical officers and 
entomologists. Regular inservice training and refresher courses 
for various categories of entomological staff engaged in 
vector-borne disease control programmes have also been carried 
out in several countries. 

All malarious countries of the Region have implemented actively 
;.he revised malaria control strategy through primary health 
care systems, and attempts have been made to adapt the new 
strategy to the local epidemiological situation by using various 
techniques, ranging from the mathematical to conventional broad 
malariogenic stratification methods. The objective was to adopt 



Figure 5. PROFILE OF MALARIA IN  SELECTED COUNTRIES OF 
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stratum-specific approaches to tackle the main technical 
constraints like resistance of parasites to antimalarials and 
vectors to insecticides. In order to reduce exclusive 
dependence on residual insecticides, the countries of the 
Region have shown an increasing interest in the development and 
operational use of an integrated vector control methodology, of 
which bioenvironmental and personal protection measures were 
given highest priority. Feasibility and applicability studies - 
on bioenvironmental methods under different eco-epidemiological 
conditions are in progress in various countries. These efforts 
were particularly intensified because some countries were 
experiencing extreme difficulties not only in terms of shortage 
of funds, but also in procuring insecticides from abroad. WHO 
is assisting the countries to overcome the problem, particularly 
through the involvement of bilateral agencies. 

During the period under review, the situation in the malarious 
countries of South-East Asia Region did not show any 
significant change in terms of reduction of the disease 
incidence. Some countries have reported a slight improvement 
over the last year. According to provisional reports, 2.43 
million malaria cases were recorded in the Region in 1988, as 
against 2.82 million in 1987. In Maldives, with the exception 
of a few imported cases mostly from the neighbouring countries, 
no indigenous cases have been detected during the last several 
years and, as such, the country is now ready for certification 
for malaria eradication. While the overall malaria situation in 
Bangladesh, Bhutan, India, Indonesia and Nepal has remained 
unchanged, an upward trend has been observed in Burma and 
Thailand and the situation in Sri Lanka has shown a slight 
improvement. An increase has been observed of falciparum 
malaria, in Bangladesh, Burma and Thailand, whereas there has 
not been any significant change in other countries. The malaria 
profile in the countries of the Region is shown in Figure 5. 

Malaria control programmes have been fully integrated into the 
baaic health services in Bangladesh, Burma, India, Indonesia, 
Maldives, and Nepal at the intermediate and peripheral levels 
in order to meet the main objectives of the programmes in terms 
of prevention of mortality and reduction of morbidity and 
control of malaria epidemics. At the national level, a core 
group of specialists is entrusted with the task of overall 
planning, technical guidance, training, research and coordi- 
nation. In Bhutan, Sri Lanka and Thailand, malaria control is 
being implemented as a special programme, although efforts are 
being made to involve basic health service personnel in the 
diagnosis and treatment of malaria cases and in referring 
severe and complicated cases to the appropriate institutions. 



In order to replan malaria control activities based on an 
epidemiological approach, the countries have taken action for 
the stratification of the problem, which, when completed, would 
enable them to adopt appropriate approaches to control the 
disease based on the stratum objectives. In India, detailed, 
mathematically-based stratification is in progress. Bangladesh 
and Burma have completed broad stratification. Action has been 
initiated in Nepal for sub-stratification after having 
completed broad stratification. 

In view of the limitations of vector control measures and due 
to the fact that a control programme does not aim at the 
elimination of the malaria parasites and the disease vectors 
from the community, increasing emphasis is now being given by 
the countries to the prompt diagnosis and treatment of cases. 
For this purpose, laboratory services are being decentralized 
in most of the countries and the diagnostic facilities are 
being brought closer to the community. The countries have also 
taken steps to involve the communities actively in the prompt 
detection of malaria fever, as well as in the integrated vector 
control measures. 

All the countries are now placing emphasis on the control of 
epidemic outbreaks in addition to the control of malaria 
transmission in high risk and development project areas. For 
this purpose, the countries require insecticides for vector 
control operations, but due to high costs and a shift of 
emphasis by some donor agencies, difficulties are being 
experienced by the programmes in procuring the required 
insecticides. 

The UNDP-funded projects on training and research in malaria 
which are being executed by WHO commenced in August 1988 in 
Bangladesh and in India in November 1988. In Bangladesh, 
training courses for various categories of personnel on malaria 
control activities were held in Dhaka. A revised training 
manual on malaria control was brought out. Research projects on 
the efficacy of mefloquine and to determine the operational 
efficacy of conventional antimalaria measures in problem areas 
of Bangladesh became operational in November 1988. Studies on 
malaria among the tribal population in India commenced in 
November 1988. 

A meeting for the coordination of malaria control activities 
among the neighbouring countries of the Region was held in 
SEARO in September 1988. The meeting reviewed the current 
strategies and approaches to malaria control in the respective 
countries, the efforts made to replan antimalaria actions and 



the evaluation methodology in the light of the recornendations 
of the Expert Committee on Malaria (1985) and the Regional 
Technical Consultation on Malaria (1986). It was noted that 
such coordination meetings and sectoral malaria meetings were 
useful mechanisms to tackle the problems. The need was 
recognized for wider collaboration amongst the neighbouring 
countries in the context of the development of malaria control 
programmes based on primary health care. 

An evaluation of the P. falciparum containment programme (PfCP) 
of the NMEP was carried out jointly by WHO/SIDA/Government of 
India in January-February 1989. Recognizing the need for 
augmenting the technical manpower resources at some levels of 
the NMEP in hard core areas and having noted that the PfCP 
component has been able to provide considerable assistance to 
the NMEP, it was considered necessary to continue the provision 
of this additional component to the NMEP to tackle the 
P. falciparum problem in the country. WHO collaborated with 
Nepal in its internal evaluation of the malaria control 
programme which provided an opportunity to brief the district 
public health officers who have recently assumed responsibili- 
ties for the implementation of all the integrated programmes in 
the country, including malaria control. 

In addition to providing technical support, WIT0 provided 
support for conducting training courses at the national as well 
as the international levels, and in developing necessary 
research projects and conducting studies. 

To review the malaria control strategy and to develop 
cost-effective intervention measures through the research and 
development approaches, the countries in the Region have taken 
up several research projects. In order to reduce exclusive 
dependence on residual insecticides, several operational 
research projects are in progress in India, Indonesia, Nepal, 
Sri Lanka and Thailand to promote biological, environmental and 
personal protection measures. 

As in the past, in vitro and in vivo studies on drug-resistant 
malaria continued as research activities in eight of the nine 
malarious countries of the Region where falciparum malaria is 
causing concern. With the exception of Thailand, where regular 
monitoring in pre-determined areas was carried out at regular 
frequencies, the studies in other countries were confined 
mostly to the collection of baseline data on drug response. 
This study has been helpful in providing a basis for an early 
warning system on the sensitivity of P. falci arum to 
antimalaria drugs and thus allowing i n i t i a t i d n  on 



antiparasite and antivector measures. In addition to the WHO 
financial inputs, UNDP provided inputs to conduct training 
courses in in vitro microtechnique and in providing test kits. 
An Intercountry Meeting on Drug Resistant Malaria was held in 
SEAR0 in September/October 1988 to review the current status of 
drug resistance in the countries and the progress made in 
in vitro and in vivo testing. With a view to improving the 
geographical coverage of the study, attempts had been made to 
establish a sentinel system to provide feedback on treatment 
failures with the full involvement of the basic health services 
and other health institutions. 

Some bilateral and multilateral agencies, for example, SIDA in 
India, CIDA in Burma, USAID in Sri Lanka and Nepal, the World 
Bank in Indonesia, the ODA (UK) in Nepal and in Bangladesh, are 
actively collaborating with the countries concerned in their 
malaria control activities. 

13.4 PARASITIC DISEASES 

During the period under review, WHO continued to provide 
technical cooperation to countries in the diagnosis, treatment, 
control and management of intestinal parasitic infections, 
filariasis, leishmaniasis, schistosomiasis and guineaworm 
disease. 

Intestinal Parasitic Infections 

Intestinal parasitic infections continued to be public health 
problems in the Region and are associated with undernutrition, 
poor personal hygiene and environmental sanitation. 

As a result of the studies carried out in India, Indonesia, 
Nepal, Sri Lanka and Thailand, it has been established that 
mass drug administration has helped in the reduction of 
morbidity due to roundworm infections. 

A WHOIUNDP intercountry project on the control of visceral 
leishmaniasis was in operation in Bangladesh, India and Nepal. 
An intercountry meeting to evaluate the control of visceral 
leishmaniasis in these countries was held in December 1988 in 
Kathmandu, Nepal, with financial support from UMIP. 



About 26 000 cases were reported in 1988 from the three 
countries. Two states in India - Bihar and West Bengal - were 
affected considerably during the last few years. WHO'S 
collaborative efforts were aimed at strengthening laboratory 
diagnosis and training of health staff. 

The WHO/UNDP collaborative project for multicentre chemotherapy 
research on visceral leishmaniasis has been completed in 
Bangladesh and Nepal and is continuing in India. 

Filariasis 

The status of filariasis in Burma, India (Kerala), Indonesia, 
some parts of Nepal and Sri Lanka continued to remain the same 
as in the previous reporting period. 

WHO is collaborating with the countries concerned in the 
development of an integrated approach with community 
participation for the control of vector-borne diseases, 
including filariasis. Chemotherapy has shown encouraging 
results in the reduction of the microfilarial carrier 
rate. 

The Special Progrannne for Research and Training in Tropical 
Diseases (TDR) continued to support 25 research projects on 
filariasis in the Region. 

Schistosomiasis 

Schistosomiasis is endemically present in Indonesia and in 
limited areas in Thailand. Research projects on schistosomiasis 
are supported by the TDR Programme in these two countries. 

Guineaworm Disease (Dracuncutiasis) 

The problem of guineaworm disease is present only in India in 
the Region. WHO is collaborating with the Government of India 
in supporting surveillance teams. A meeting of the task force 
and a workshop on the Guineaworm Eradication Programme was held 
in New Delhi in January 1989 to consider the current epidemio- 
logical situation of the disease in the country and to review 
the implementation and performance of the Programme. 

Based on the latest evaluation report, the number of reported 
cases is declining in all the s i x  states where guineaworm 



infection is still prevalent, the total being about 12 000 
cases in 1988, as against about 17 000 cases reported in 1987 
and 23 000 cases in 1986. 

It is expected that India, with WHO collaboration, would be 
able to eradicate the disease in the next few years. 

13.5 TROPICAL DISEASES RESEARCH 

The UNDPIWorld BankIWHO Special Programme for Research and 
Training in Tropical Diseases (TDR) is a goal-oriented global 
programme with two main objectives, viz., to support research 
aimed at developing new methods of preventing, diagnosing and 
treating selected tropical diseases and to strengthen the 
research capability of tropical endemic countries. India, 
Indonesia, Sri Lanka and Thailand continue to be involved 
substantially in this Programme. 

The major thrust of the Programme has been to support institu- 
tions to undertake the research required to develop new control 
methods for five of the diseases under TDR that are relevant to 
the South-East Asia Region, viz., malaria, leprosy, filariasis, 
leishmaniasis and schistosomiasis. In an effort to boost the 
research capabilities of the countries, WHO technical teams 
visited Bangladesh, Burma and Nepal particularly to enhance the 
involvement of more scientists in the Programme. To achieve 
this objective, a project development grant has recently been 
introduced whereby funds will be made available for the 
preparation of proper research proposals, including collection 
of essential data. In addition to support provided to integrated 
multidisciplinary research, a "programme-based research grant" 
has also been introduced to facilitate field research in the 
application of new tools developed by modern biomedical sciences 
in the control of tropical diseases. These will benefit 
especially the tropical diseases institutions in disease 
endemic countries. 

In the Region, so far, nearly 150 training activities have been 
supported and many of the trained scientists are engaged in 
active research in their respective institutions. 

Besides its support to training in epidemiology to enhance the 
effective use of the newly-developed tools in the control of 
diseases, TDR also supports social and economic research 
concerned with tropical diseases. 



Malaria 

TDR continued to support research on the development of 
diagnostic tools, screening of compounds for the development of 
antimalarial drugs and their clinical trials. More than 2 000 
compounds have so far been screened, and several artemisinin 
derivatives from the herb Artemisis annua have been tested in 
the field. In Thailand, clinical trials were carried out on 
mefloquine, in combination with other drugs on a selected 
population, including pregnant women. With TDR support, several 
diagnostic test kits and surveillance tools were developed; 
those under field testing in the Region are microtest kits for 
P. falciparum sensitivity to antimalaria drugs and DNA probes 
for the detection of malaria parasites in blood. Success has 
been achieved with immunological methods to detect the presence 
of sporozoites in mosquito vectors, obviating the need to 
dissect mosquitoes individually for the purpose. 

The Programme continued to support the development of three 
types of vaccines: sporozoite, asexual blood-stage and gamete 
vaccines. Research on a sporozoite vaccine, which is likely to 
be prophylactic, has progressed more than others. It is expected 
that in about five years the vaccine would be widely available. 
Transmission-blocking antigens of P. vivax are being extensively 
studied at the University of Colombo, Sri Lanka. 

In view of the spread of insecticide resistance in malaria 
vectors, studies on biological control have been revived. In 
Bangladesh, India and Indonesia the operational use of bednets 
impregnated with insecticides is being tested under different 
ecological situations. In Bangladesh, India and Thailand 
diffeient formulations of ~acillus thuringiensis H-14 and 
B. sphericus are being evaluated in different larval habitats. 
TDR has funded the studies on differentiation of species 
complex of malaria vectors in the Region: An. aconitus in 
Indonesia; An. culicifacies in India and Nepal, and An. dirus, 
An. minimus and An. maculatus in Thailand. However, it would 
take some time for the results of the studies on the details of 
vector bionomics to be put to use for the control of malaria 
vectors. 

Leproey 

A number of activities relating to leprosy are supported by 
TDR. The search for new and more effective drugs for M. leprae 
continues, and clinical trials of pefloxacin, ofloxacin and 
long-acting sulfone drug formulations in the treatment of 



lepromatous leprosy are in progress. Further field trials of 
multidrug therapy for leprosy to improve the efficacy and 
reduce the duration of treatment are beinr! carried out in India - 
and Indonesia. 

Two types of leprosy vaccines are being pursued: a heat-killed 
M. leprae vaccine for prophylaxis, and another consisting of 
killed M le rae plus live BCG (WHO vaccine) for imunotherapy. 
In S r i e e  diagnostic potential of phenolic glycolipid 
antigen in body fluids and tissues of leprosy patients is being 
evaluated. Prevalence of dapsone-resistant leprosy in patients 
with lepromatous leprosy was determined in central Burma. 

In South India, with a high incidence of W. bancrofti 
filariasis, diethyl carbamazine citrate, CGP 20376 and other 
new drugs are being evaluated to determine the optimum, 
effective and safe dose for microfilaricidal activity. Among 
new drugs, Ivermectin has so far been found to have a high 
microfilaricidal potential with no or least side effects. 

Clinical trials of Ivermectin are in progress in the treatment 
of bancroftian microfilariasis in humans in India and 
Kalimantani filariasis of leaf monkeys in Indonesia. Animal 
models of several filarial infections have been established in 
cattle and monkeys with successful in vitro cultivation of 
B. malayi and B. pahangi in Indonesia where monoclonal 
antibodies specific to B. pahangi have also been developed for 
use in imunodiagnosis of filarial infection. 

Leishmaniasis and Schistosomiasis 

The Programme is involved in the re-examination of the regimes 
of commonly-used antfmonial drugs and the introduction of new 
compounds.~Allopurinol riboside appears to be a promising drug. 
The activities of five TDR-su~~orted ~roiects on leishmaniasis . . . - 
are being focussed mainly on the geographical prevalence of the 
human form of the diseases and vectoral capacity of local 
Phlebotomus species. In Nepal, sero-epidemiological studies 
were carried out for the first time in four districts borderine - 
India, where the population affected with visceral leishmaniasis 
ranged up to 50%. A similar survey is being planned in 
Bangladesh, while a blind study on the efficacy of oral dapsone 
in cutaneous leishmaniasis is in progress in India. 



In regard to schistosomiasis which is only a local and minor 
public health problem in Indonesia and Thailand and in a very 
limited area in India, support by TDR is being provided to - - 

conduct comparative studies of teguments of S. japonicum and 
S. mekongi in Thailand. 

13.6 DIARRHOEAL DISEASES 

WHO'S regional programme on control of diarrhoea1 diseases 
(CDD) supports national programmes in all the eleven countries 
in the Region with the primary objective of reducing the 
mortality due to diarrhoea in children under 5 years of age 
through effective case management, with oral rehydration 
therapy (ORT) as the principal strategy. 

With the case management strategy now established in most 
national CDD programmes, emphasis is also being placed on other 
selected interventions required to reduce diarrhoea morbidity. 
In all the countries of the Region, the national CDD programmes 
are being implemented as part of the primary health care 
services. 

National CDD plans were revised in DPR Korea, Maldives and 
Mongolia during the year under review. The objectives, targets 
and strategies in the revised plans in each country were 
suitably changed in keeping with the achievements and the 
progress of the programme. 

Training activities continued to receive high priority. These 
included training in programme management, supervisory skills, 
clinical management and laboratory techniques. Intercountry 
courses in programme management were held in Thailand and at 
the national level in Bangladesh. Courses on supervisory skills 
were conducted in Bangladesh, Bhutan, DPR Korea, Indonesia, Sri 
Lanka and Thailand for first-level supervisors. Modules on 
supervisory skills were translated into the national languages 
and used in DPR Korea, Indonesia and Thailand for the training 
of various categories of health workers. 

Diarrhoea training units (DTUs) were established in Bangladesh, 
Bhutan, DPR Korea, Indonesia, Sri Lanka and Thailand and 
initial training courses for health staff conducted by WHO 
consultants. Twenty-six DTUs have now been established in the 
Region, with at least one in each country, and these function 
as centres for the training of national staff. 



An intercountry training course in the laboratory aspects of 
diarrhoeal diseases was conducted at the National Institute of 
Cholera and Enteric Diseases (NICED), Calcutta. In Indonesia, 
teaching material on CDD was translated into Bahasa Indonesia 
for use in medical schools. In Sri Lanka and Nepal, revised CDD 
curricula for paramedical workers have been implemented, while 
these were revised in Indonesia. 

In order to achieve the targets for training, particularly in 
clinical management and supervisory skills, the Regional Office 
staff visited individual countries to develop training plans. 
Achievements and problems in training as well as communication 
and prevention aspects were discussed at a meeting of the 
Programme Managers in Bali, Indonesia, in May 1989. 

ORS access and ORT use rates are two common indicators used by 
all the countries to measure programme performance. While the 
former did not show any increase, ORT use rate increased from 
26 to 29%. The local production/importation of ORS in the 
countries in 1987 increased to almost 100 million litres, as 
compared to 83 million litres in 1986. A number of countries 
producing ORS are heading towards self-sufficiency. The 
WHOlUNICEF ORS Production Engineer attached to WHO Headquarters 
visited DPR Korea, India, Indonesia, Sri Lanka and Thailand to 
assess the quality of ORS produced in these countries. 

Health education and communication activities in CDD in the 
Region were further strengthened through country reviews and 
provision of technical information and printed material. 

National CDD programmes are now collaborating with other 
programmes in implementing CDD preventive strategies, such as 
breastfeeding, improved weaning practices, use of clean water, 
handwashing, proper disposal of human excreta and immunization 
against measles. 

A comprehensive review of the CDD/EPI programme in Bhutan was 
undertaken jointly with UNICEF, while a review of the ongoing 
ORT programme in India commenced in June 1989 in six selected 
states. Reviews have now been conducted in ten of the 11 
countries of the Region. The country programme profiles which 
contain data on the CDD programmes continued to be used by the 
countries. 

Most of the research in the Region on diarrhoeal diseases was 
coordinated through three CDD global scientific working groups, 
while the regional programme focussed its attention entirely on 
research related to solving problems encountered in the 
operational aspects of national CDD programmes. 



The WHO collaborating centre at NICW Calcutta, and the 
International Centre for Diarrhoea1 Diseases Research, 
Bangladesh, and the Regional Training Centre in Jakarta 
continued to work closely with the regional CDD programme in 
the areas of training and research, whilst agencies like 
UNICEF, UNDP, and USAID continued their support in the 
implementation of CDD activities at the national level. 

13.7 ACUTE RESPIRATORY INFECTIONS 

Acute respiratory infections (MI) have for long been known as 
one of the main causes of childhood mortality in the South-East 
Asia Region. The increasing awareness during these years 
regarding the possibility of their control, especially in terms 
of mortality reduction and the urgency with respect to the 
commitment to health for all by the year 2000 through primary 
health care, has led to greater interest in ARI among the 
national health authorities, the scientific community, as well 
as health professionals at all levels. 

The death rate due to ARI in children under 5 years of age 
varied from 20 to 30% in the countries of the Region. The 
infant mortality rate, inter alia, due to ARI, was higher than 
40 per 1 000. Given the magnitude of the problem, the ARI 
control programme is considered as a challenging one for child 
survival. 

Over the years, national committees, national task forces or 
advisory committees on ARI were constituted in almost all the 
countries of the Region which promoted activities on prevention 
and control of ARI. By the middle of 1989, national plans had 
been developed in many countries.Bunna, India, Indonesia and 
Sri Lanka have already developed long-term plans of operations. 
Technical guidelines on case detection and management have been 
formulated and programme managers have been appointed to 
implement these activities. 

Bangladesh has prepared a draft plan of action, while Bhutan, 
Maldives and Mongolia have started training activities and are 
organizing scientific workshops on ARI. National seminars and 
workshops on ARI were organized in Bangladesh, India, Indonesia, 
Mongolia, Sri Lanka and Thailand during which guidance was 
provided on case management and research priorities and 
recommendations were made for drawing up plans of operation. 
More than 500 doctors participated in these activities. About 
400 national staff were trained in courses on ARI for 



middle-level health personnel in Bhutan, India, Indonesia, 
Nepal and Sri Lanka. Some of these courses were combined with 
EPIfCDD training. 

Training and information material on ARI were translated into, 
and adapted to, local languages, i.e. Bahasa Indonesia, 
Sinhala, Bengali, Hindi, Thai, Nepali and Burmese. 

Information on the biomedical and epidemiological research 
priorities in ARI was disseminated to all countries. Scientists 
from India, Indonesia and Thailand have submitted research 
proposals to the Global Scientific Working Group. 

Four intervention studies on ARI were conducted in the 
countries of the Region: one in Haryana (India), one in Kediri 
(Indonesia) and two in Nepal, in the Kathmandu Valley and 
Jumla. The results of these studies were presented by the 
principal investigators at a meeting in Geneva in April 1988. 
Two of the intervention studies in Haryana in India and 
Kathmandu valley in Nepal - were completed in 1988. The second 
year of the intervention study in Kediri would be completed in 
1989 and the third year of the intervention study in Jumla is 
under way. 

There is a desirable trend to have operational ARI control 
programmes integrated into programmes for diarrhoea1 disease 
control, innnunization, nutrition and the provision of essential 
drugs, since many of the activities concerned are similar and 
implemented by the same personnel. 

Close coordination has been established with UNICEF in all the 
activities of ARI in the countries of the Region. 

Tuberculosis continues to be a major public health problem in 
the Region. WHO collaborated with the countries in the develop- 
ment and strengthening of tuberculosis control programmes as 
components of primary health care. The efforts of the countries 
are directed at early case-finding through sputum microscopy, 
short-course chemotherapy for bacteriologically confirmed 
tuberculosis cases and training activities to reorient and 
upgrade the knowledge and skills of tuberculosis workers for 
effective implementation of the national tuberculosis control 
programmes. 



W O  has collaborated with countries in their sustained efforts 
to control the disease, treat diagnosed cases and to integrate 
programme activities into the general health services. 

In Bangladesh 41 000 new cases were detected in 1988 and 23 316 
old cases were under treatment. Control measures included 
treatment and surveillance by sputum examinations and treatment 
with short-course chemotherapy (SCC). WHO provided fellowships, 
supplies and equipment to Burma. Support was provided to India 
for strengthening clinical and operational research in the 
control programme to enhance the competence of the Tuberculosis 
Research Centre in Madras for developing drug regimens. WHO 
also supported courses on SSC seminars and workshops for 
personnel involved in the tuberculosis control programme. An 
international course on tuberculosis was organized within the 
Region, at the National Tuberculosis Institute in Bangalore, 
India, from January to March 1989, which was attended by 
participants from outside the Region as well. WHO, with 
assistance from SIDA, supported the national tuberculosis 
control programme in India through supply of drugs, Odelca 
cameras, X-ray films and vehicles. Detection of cases has gone 
up considerably and, during 1988, 1.55 million new cases were 
diagnosed. 

WHO'S assistance to the programne in Indonesia included consul- 
tancy services to assess and review the programme, fellowships 
and essential supplies and equipment. Health personnel were 
trained to provide drugs for tuberculosis patients as well as to 
collect sputum from suspected cases. A WHO consultant assisted 
Mongolia in the rapid diagnosis and control of tuberculosis. In 
Nepal, 2 602 sputum-positive cases were registered between July 
and December 1988 and 8 931 persons were under treatment. WHO 
assistance included support for conducting a seminar on tuber- 
culosis and the provision of a vehicle. Support was provided to 
the Sri Lanka programme through training, supplies and fellow- 
ships. About 6 000 new cases are detected every year and 
efforts have been made to increase case-finding by involving 
peripheral and medical care institutions in case detection and 
strengthening supervision and interpersonal communication. The 
Tuberculosis Division in Thailand is carrying out intervention 
studies, including field studies on chemotherapy and chemo- 
prophylaxis, under a tripartite agreement between Thailand, 
Japan and WHO. The main objectives of this research project are 
to identify efficient means of improving case-holding and case- 
finding through relatively simple, but systematic operations 
research, to measure the epidemiological impact of alternative 
control strategies and to evaluate new diagnostic techniques 
and treatment under field conditions. The incidence of direct 



smear positive cases per year has been estimated at 95 per 
100 000 population (50 000 cases). An overall success rate of 
40% by conventional chemotherapy and 80% by SCC has been 
reported. 

An international tuberculosis course jointly organized by WHO 
and Japan International Cooperating Agency was held in Tokyo 
from 13 June to 17 October 1988, to train national staff in the 
epidemiology of tuberculosis and to formulate, implement and 
evaluate the national tuberculosis programmes. Participants 
from the Region were from Bangladesh, Burma, India, Indonesia, 
Nepal and Thailand. 

In order to train laboratory personnel on bacteriological 
diagnosis and surveillance activities, the Fourth International 
Raining Course on Bacteriology of Tuberculosis took place in 
Ottawa, Canada, from 23 May to 30 June 1989, jointly organized 
by the Laboratory Centre for Disease Control (WHO Collaborating 
Centre for Tuberculosis Bacteriology), the Canadian Lung 
Association and the Canadian International Development Agency. 
One staff member each from Bangladesh, Indonesia and Thailand 
attended the course. 

The programme is making gradual progress, in the control of 
tuberculosis in the countries of the Region, but facing 
considerable difficulties due to paucity of resources - money, 
manpower and medicines. 

Leprosy continues to be an important public health problem in 
nine of the 11 countries in the Region. Nearly half of the 
10-12 million estimated cases and 3.7 million of the five 
million registered cases in the world are from the countries in 
the Region. The implementation of the standard multidrug 
treatment (MDT) regimen, endorsed by the WHO Expert Committee 
on Leprosy in 1987, within the framework of primary health 
care, is the key strategy for leprosy control in the Region. 

Though leprosy had been predominantly rural, the disease is now 
becoming an important problem in large cities too due either to 
migration of people for employment or for rehabilitation and 
treatment of the patients. The deformity rates in new cases are, 
however, steadily declining in all the countries due to early 
detection and treatment. The leprosy prevalence rates vary 
greatly in the nine countries. The number of estimated and 



registered cases and the prevalence rates, etc. are given in 
Table 7. 

WHO provided, through regular and extrabudgetary resources, 
technical inputs, supplies including antileproey drugs, as 
well as equipment. It also organized training of personnel and 
study tours to upgrade the knowledge and skills for effective 
implementation of the programme and for strengthening 
programme monitoring. 

The countries also prepared five-year plans for leprosy control 
programmes for extension of MDT to new areas. As a result, 
each endemic country in the Region has developed well-defined 
goals and targets for control within a time-frame. As a result 
of the high priority given to leprosy control by the countries, 
1.4 million cases have been brought under MDT in the Region. 
MDT programmes in the countries are in different stages of 
development and implementation, varying from 100% In Sri Lanka 
to 12% in Burma. It is expected that all leprosy cases would 
be brought under MDT before the year 2000. The progress of the 
programmes, with special reference to MDT, has been compiled 
by the Regional Office. 

The HDT programme is being used in all the countries to reduce 
the prevalence of the disease. The success of the MDT has been 
summarized in a brochure brought out by WHO, "MDT for Leprosy: 
An End in Sight". WHO Headquarters has brought out the second 
edition of "A Guide to Leprosy Control" incorporating the 
recent advances in leprosy control, with special emphasis on 
MDT. 

During the year, an intercountry workshop on the training of 
trainers in prevention of blindness from leprosy was held in 
Kathmandu, Nepal. The workshop urged the countries to estimate 
the extent of the problem of blindness due to leprosy, and also 
recommended pilot studies to identify the risk factors for eye 
involvement in leprosy patients. 

To asaist the leprosy control programmes, operational 
research, with special emphasis on the development of new 
tools for treatment and prevention, continues to be supported. 

13.10 ZOONOSES 

Greater emphasis was placed, during the year under review, on 
the need for scientific and technical cooperation with the 



TABLE 7. Leprosy profile in South-East Asia Region, 1988 

Country Prevalence Annual Cases under PIDT 
Estiaated Rate Renistered Bate nev cases - 

cases per 1000 cases per 1000 centage* 

Bangladesh 
Bhutan 
Burma 
India 
Indonesia 
Maldives 
Nepal 
Sri Lanka 
Thailand 

Total 5 273 000 4.9  3  681 202 3 . 4  544 960 1 430 150 39 

*In relation to registered cases 

Source: Country reports received during 1988 



countries concerned in the planning, development, execution and 
evaluation of zoonoses control programmes, through the primary 
health care approach. 

WHO collaborated with the national authorities in reducing 
mortaltty due to canine rabies, human rabies and other zoonotic 
diseases, and in strengthening the national canine rabies 
control programmes through manpower development, upgrading of 
diagnostic laboratory services, health education and 
vaccination or destruction of stray dogs. 

WHO supported the training of a national staff member from 
Bhutan in veterinary diagnostic laboratory techniques, with 
particular reference to the use of the fluorescence microscope, 
and also provided supplies and equipment. In addition, UNDP 
made available financial inputs to the rabies control 
programme. 

India has planned a series of workshops on diverse zoonotic 
diseases. A workshop on surveillance and control of lepto- 
spirosis and snakebite was held in May 1989. Two more are 
planned later in 1989 which would provide the required training 
to programme managers. Audio-visual material on human and 
canine rabies was made available to the Government for use in 
teaching programmes and health education campaigns. Supplies 
and equipment required by the programme and fellowships were 
also provided. 

Fellowships were provided to staff of the Indonesian programme 
to study the epidemiology and operational aspects of 
toxoplasmosis, the epidemiology of plague and the control 
programmes on rabies, plague, anthrax and taeniaais. Essential 
supplies and equipment were also provided. 

WHO collaborated with Nepal in the planning and development of 
a surveillance programme in zoonoses, the manpower required to 
be trained in zoonotic diseases control, and other relevant 
fields. 

The lowest number of human deaths due to rabies during 1988 was 
reported from Sri Lenka. More than 200 000 dogs were vaccinated 
and 50 000 eliminated in different districts in the country 
upto September 1988. The country has planned joint action, at 
regular intervals, in collaboration with metropolitan 
veterinary departments. Funds were provided by AGFUND and WHO 
for launching publicity campaigns through radio and television 
for promotion of public information and education on rabies 
control. 



13.11 SEXUALLY-TRANSMITTED DISEASES 

The programme's activities during the year under review were 
aimed at fostering national activities to reduce morbidity due 
to sexually-transmitted diseases (STDs) through the provision 
of early and appropriate treatment to 70 per cent of cases 
suffering from treatable STDs and the establishment of a human 
environment less conducive to disease transmission. 

WHO provided supplies and equipment to Bangladesh and Burma to 
meet the needs of the programme. Group educational activities 
were supported by WHO Headquarters through the Global Programme 
on AIDS. Activities in Indonesia were limited only to screening 
of high-risk groups, such as prostitutes, industrial workers 
and secondary school students for syphilis and venereal 
diseases. 

WHO collaborated with Sri Lanka in training medical officers in 
the control of sexually-transmitted diseases and AIDS. Inservice 
training to groups of institutional medical officers was 
provided from February 1989. Fellowships were awarded to study 
sexually-transmitted diseases in the South-East Asia Region and 
other countries. Technical information on AIDS and laboratory 
equipment were supplied. 

Yaws and Other Endemic Treponematoses 

Containment measures for yaws in the endemic areas in Indonesia 
were taken in five kecamatans (sub-districts) in Sumatera 
Selantan, resulting in 152 infectious and 165 non-infectious 
cases being detected. In ten kecamatans in West Kalimantan, 647 
infectious and 177 non-infectious cases were detected. 

Yaws usually affect children in a poor socio-economic milieu 
and with low levels of literacy. WHO collaborated with 
Indonesia in its efforts to eradicate of the disease throu~h 
intensified health education programmes and supported workshops 
for provincial managers for reviewing yaws control activities. 

AIDS 

Although AIDS is not yet a top-priority health problem in the 
countries of the South-East Asia Region, the countries are now 
deeply concerned about this problem with the increase in the 
number of imported cases and the detection of HIV positives 
among intravenous drug abusers. According to epidemiological 



studies, the countries of the Region fall under the epidemio- 
logical pattern I11 where there are only a small number of 
cases. 

No cases of AIDS were reported from Bangladesh, Bhutan, Burma, 
DPR Korea, Maldives and Mongolia. The status of AIDS and HIV 
infection In the countries of the Region as of 30 June 1989 is 
given in Table 8. 

TABLE 8. Situation of AIDS and HIV infection in 
SEAR countries (as of 30 June 1989) 

Country Number of Number of Number of 
persons positives caaes 

examined for HIV 

Bangladesh 33 479 0 0 
Bhutan 565 0 0 
Burma 8 762 113 0 
DPR Korea 7 580 0 0 
India 305 575 1 196 29 
Indonesia 57 757 12 3 
Maldives 0 0 0 
Mongolia 2 000 0 0 
Nepal 10 800 3 2 
Sri Lanka 63 387 13 2 
Thailand 707 215 7 478 18 

Total 54 

Surveillance and health education facilities in India have been 
expanded considerably. There are 42 surveillance centres and 
four AIDS reference centres located in different parts of the 
country functioning under the guidance of the Indian Council of 
Medical Research. 

In Thailand, nearly 40% of the intravenous drug abusers (IVDAs) 
in Bangkok are HIV positive. A medium-term programme for AIDS 
control is being implemented in the country. 

Most of the activities for the prevention and control of AIDS 
in the countries are carried out according to the Regional Plan 
of Action, which was adopted in 1987 by the fortieth session of 
the Regional Committee. Of the 11 countries in the Region, 



ten have established AIDS task forces, and in Bhutan, where a 
task force does not exist, the Department of Health is 
coordinating the activities. WHO is providing support to 
countries either under short-term or medium-term plans (STPs 
or MTPs). Most of the countries have also been allocated funds 
under the regular budget for prevention and control activities. 

Of the 11 countries in the Region, ten have STPs. WHO'S inputs, 
under the short-term plan, included training of health workers 
in health education and laboratory diagnosis, laboratory test- 
ing facilities, consultancy services and provision of supplies 
and equipment. India carried out most of the activities 
envisaged under the STP through its own resources, with WHO 
providing support for diagnostic facilities only. 

Medium-term plans of action have been initiated in India, Nepal 
and Sri Lanka. The MTP for Thailand for carrying out the acti- 
vities during 1989 has been supported by donors. Plans are 
under way to finalize MTPs in most of the remaining countries 
during 1989. 

Considering the pattern of transmission of the disease in the 
Region and the changing trends, the need for more health 
education, effective surveillance and intersectoral cooperation 
between the ministries of health and other governmental and 
nongovernmental agencies concerned with the prevention and 
control of AIDS has been impressed upon the countries. 

National staff from the countries of the Region participated 
in group educational activities covering different aspects of 
the disease held both within and outside the Region. 

13.12 OTHER COMMUNICABLE DISEASES 

The main objective of the programme has been to establish 
mechanisms for the surveillance and containment of emerging or 
existing communicable diseases of public health importance in 
the Region. Under the programme, activities are concentrated on 
Japanese encephalitis, meningococcal meningitis, viral hepa- 
titis and dengue haemorrhagic fever. WHO has been collaborating 
with countries in the Region in the development of health 
technologies for the prevention and control of these diseases 
through the provision of consultancy services, fellowships, 
supplies and equipment, and organization of consultative 
meetings. 



Japanese Encephalitis 

Japanese encephalitis (JE) has appeared as a public health 
problem in India, Nepal, Sri Lanka and Thailand. An 
interregional meeting on Japanese encephalitis Was organized 
in Colombo, Sri Lanka, from 6 to 10 June 1988. Based on the 
recommendations of the meeting, guidelines for the diagnosis, 
surveillance and control of JE were revised and circulated to 
the countries in the Region. WHO'S collaborative efforts to 
combat JE included provision of technical expertise and 
insecticides and promotion of research activities. In India, 
Bihar and West Bengal have consistently been endemic for this 
disease. In Bihar, during 1988, 6 684 cases and 11 deaths were 
reported, while 4 447 cases and 29 deaths were reported in West 
Bengal during the period 1987-1988. Fifty-six cases and 14 
deaths were reported from Uttar Pradesb. India has attained the 
capability to produce two million doses of JE vaccine per year. 
A comparative study is in progress in Thailand on the efficacy 
of locally-produced vaccine and vaccine produced in Japan. 

Meningococcal Meningitis 

The countries affected by this disease in the Region are 
mainly Bhutan, India and Nepal. A WHO consultant visited Nepal 
in January 1989 to study the transmission potency of the area 
and the epidemic cycle of the disease. The data available show 
that meningococcal meningitis is prevalent in low endemicity 
outside the Kathmandu valley. WHO has been collaborating with 
the affected countries mainly through technical cooperation to 
help organize control measurea and through the supply of 
vaccine. During the reporting period, WHO provided 25 000 doses 
of vaccine to Bangladesh, 100 000 doses to India, 60 000 doses 
to Indonesia and 1 500 to Maldives. Efforts have been made for 
establishing an effective surveillance system to detect 
outbreaks, prevent the fulainant outbreaks and to determine 
the epidemiological trends and evaluation of control measures. 

Viral Hepatitis 

Hepatitis A (HA) is commonly encountered in the countries of 
the Region with more than 70% of acute hepatitis cases in 
children being due to hepatitis A virus. HA cases in adults 
are very low, i.e. only 1-3%, in India, Burma, Mongolia, 
Nepal, Bangladesh and Sri Lanka. Recent studies in Thailand 
(Bangkok) and Indonesia (Jakarta and Bandung) showed that HA 
acute cases in adults were in the range of 30-40%. 



Hepatitis B (HB) is a more serious problem with a high carrier 
rate (1-15%) in the Region and frequent occurrence of chronic 
liver diseases, like cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma, 
as a consequence of previous HB infection. 

Outbreaks of enterically- or orally-transmitted hepatitis 
Non-A, Non-B (ET-HNANB) occurred in India and Indonesia, with 
a large number of cases in adults and a high mortality rate, 
especially in pregnant women. One of the outbreaks of ET-HNANB 
was in a school in Pune, India, with a large number of cases 
in children. WHO supported epidemiological studies in ET-HNANB 
in Burma, Indonesia, Mongolia, Nepal and Thailand and provided 
laboratory facilities, kits and reagents for diagnosis. 

Some cases of parenterally-transmitted hepatitis Non-A, Non-B 
were reported in Mongolia and India. 

In Burma, Indonesia and Thailand, a research study on 
comparison of immunological responses to HB vaccine is nearing 
completion. Preparation of HBV diagnostic reagents is in 
progress in Burma, India, Indonesia and Thailand. 

Dengue Haemorrhagic Fever 

In Burma, Indonesia and Thailand, dengue haemorrhagic fever 
(DHF) continued to occur as an endemic disease. WHO'S 
collaborative activities with the countries were concentrated 
on research and vaccine development, besides strengthening of 
laboratories and intensification of epidemiological 
surveillance. The development of dengue vaccine in Thailand is 
evaluated every year. Three candidate vaccines have completed 
human trials. The sixth peer review meeting held in Bangkok in 
August 1988 recommended a study of bivalent dengue vaccine in 
human volunteers for comparison of immunologic response. 

The National Institute of Virology, Pune, India, and the 
Department of Pathology, Ramathibodi Hospital, Bangkok, 
Thailand are actively involved in the field of research of DHF. 
Multicentre studies on vector control of DHF with community 
participation, are in progress in Burma, Indonesia and 
Thailand. 

During the period under review, Burma reported 1 179 cases and 
64  deaths due to DHF, Indonesia 44 278 cases and 1 366 deaths 
and Thailand 24 991 cases and 136 deaths. In India, there was 
an outbreak of dengue fever in Delhi in September-October 



1988, and 712 persons were admitted to hospitals during this 
period and 14 deaths occurred. 

13.13 PREVENTION OF BLINDNESS 

The growing appreciation in the countries of the value of 
vision in contributing to the quality of life has led to 
renewed and increasing commitment to efforts directed towards 
the prevention and control of blindness. Such commitment was 
evidenced by the participation of policy- and decision-makers 
at the highest level in meetings and committees for evaluating 
the national programmes for the control of blindness during 
the preceding year. These meetings reviewed the achievements 
and constraints in programme implementation and developed 
guidelines for fresh strategies and priorities. 

WHO'S collaboration with countries was aimed at achieving 
national self-reliance in eye care as an integral part of 
primary health care. For achieving this objective, the collabo- 
rative programmes continued to focus attention on several key 
areas like training of manpower, strengthening of infra- 
structure, including outreach services, improvement of the 
existing information systems, health systems research, quality 
assurance in the provision of services, and evaluation aad 
trend assessment. Special emphasis was laid on providing 
services to underserved areas and to communities at highest 
risk. 

Development of human resources continued to receive the 
highest priority. The major outcome of this effort is the 
development of a critical mass of community eye health 
professionals and public health ophthalmologists in nearly all 
the countries of the Region. The training of various 
categories of health personnel, both in the principles of 
primary eye care and screening and referral of patients during 
outreach services, was particularly promising in Nepal, Sri 
Lanka and Thailand where outreach programmes recorded 
noteworthy increases in output and quality. Emphasis is now 
being placed on strengthening the physical infrastructure for 
eye care delivery, particularly at the district level, as a 
part of the development of the district health system in 
support of primary health care. While these efforts have been 
continuing in India for some years, the emphasis on a district 
level organization for the delivery of eye care has gained 
momentum in Nepal, Sri Lanka and Thailand with the availability 



of auxiliary and paramedical personnel, such as ophthalmic 
assistants or ophthalmic nurses. 

A mid-term evaluation of the achievements of the programme 
against the targets originally set was carried out and 
completed in India last year. The results available so far 
reveal a reduction in the blindness caused by trachoma and 
xerophthalmia, but a steep rise in the absolute numbers of the 
population requiring cataract surgery and spectacle correction 
for refractive errors. Efforts to meet the cataract backlog 
have been intensified in nearly all countries, particularly in 
India, Nepal, Sri Lanka and Thailand. The programme in Bhutan, 
with support from the Andheri Hilfe e.V., is making steady 
progress with one of the objectives, the provision of 
affordable spectacles, already achieved. 

Initiatives taken by the Regional Office to address the 
problem of blindness from leprosy resulted in an intercountry 
workshop in Kathmandu on training of trainers for the preven- 
tion of blindness from leprosy, in collaboration with the 
Leprosy Unit in Nepal in October 1988. Educational material 
for use by the individual, family members and the community 
are under preparation and would be ready shortly for field- 
testing. An Interregional Workshop on Latest Advances in the 
Control of Vitamin A Deficiency and its Impact on Health was 
held in Jakarta, Indonesia, in November 1988, which, besides 
updating the present state-of-art regarding xerophthalmia, 
also discussed important areas of research for the assessment 
of vitamin A status, management of xerophthalmia, including 
strategies for social marketing in this area. 

Efforts were made for enhancing collaboration with national, 
international and nongovernmental organizations and the private 
sector, as well as to mobilize substantive extrabudgetary 
resources. Extrabudgetary contributions from the Japanese 
Shipbuilding Industry Foundation through the Sasakawa Trust, 
the Arab Gulf Fund for the United Nations Development 
Organization, Christoffel Blindenmission and the United 
Nations Development Programme were particularly significant. 
Besides, some countries have received support on a bilateral 
basis, as well as through nongovernmental organizations. 

13.14 CANCER 

Cancer control programmes, supported by WHO, are being 
implemented in eight countries of the Region. The main 



components of these programmes are: the establishment and 
maintenance initially of hospital-based cancer registries 
which will be extended to population-based ones in order to 
establish the true prevalence rates of cancer; creating public 
awareness through information and health educatibn; developing 
methodologies for early detection, diagnosis and treatment of 
commonly encountered cancers; primary and secondary prevention 
of common, preventable and treatable cancers; training of 
health personnel, and upgrading of treatment facilities. 

Training, an integral part of all cancer control programmes, 
has received wide attention in Sri Lanka, where inservice 
training of medical officers, training of medical laboratory 
technologists in cancer cytology, and specialist training at 
the Post-Graduate Institute of Medicine was carried out. In 
Burma, courses on various aspects of cancer were held for 
health assistants and nurses, and a course in oncology was 
conducted for doctors. 

In Indonesia, a national seminar on cancer management, the 
first of its kind in this discipline, was held in November 
1988 to enable medical workers to gain an insight into the 
management aspects and to share their experiences. 

In India where cancer prevention and control activities are 
coordinated by the National Cancer Control Board, efforts 
continue to be directed towards the two main preventable forms 
of cancers, viz., tobacco-related cancer and of the uterine 
cervix. Some State Cancer Control Boards (SCCB), notably in 
Kerala and Tamil Nadu, have achieved considerable progress. 
From the knowledge and experience accumulated over the years, 
India has identified selected problem areas which deserve 
attention. These are: improvement in the coverage and quality 
of data; strengthening of coordination between the different 
registries and utilization of the data for epidemiological 
research. Three workshops for PHC personnel in the preven- 
tion and early detection of cancer have been conducted by 
some SCCBs with WHO financial support during the reporting 
period. WHO consultants assisted in the strengthening of 
national cancer registries and in the planning, management 
and monitoring of intervention strategies for common 
cancers. 

The countries of the Region continue to face the problems of 
the high cost of drugs needed in the treatment of 
malignancies, of manpower shortages and, in some instances, of 
difficulties in the supply of drugs for the relief of cancer 
pain. 



13.15 CARDIOVASCUWR DISEASES 

Most countries of the Region, in recognition of the increasing 
morbidity and mortality from cardiovascular diseases, have, 
over the years, initiated programmes for the prevention and 
control of these diseases. 

WHO consultants assisted Nepal and Bhutan in formulating plans 
and programmes in cardiovascular diseases and helped Sri Lanka 
in redesigning its national cardiovascular diseases programme. 

A programme for the prevention of rheumatic feverlrheumatic 
heart disease (RFIRHD) is being implemented in India and 
Thailand with support from AGFUND. These programmes have now 
reached the stage of consolidation and extension into country 
programmes through a combination of national and regional 
activities. Sri Lanka, the third participating country in the 
AGFLTND-supported project, is rescheduling its programme for 
speedy implementation. 

The Indian Council of Medical Research and the Directorate 
General of Health Services jointly sponsored in New Delhi, 
with WHO'S collaboration, a workshop on the control of 
streptococcal infections. Experience gained from the PHC and 
school health approaches was exchanged and issues relating to 
primary and secondary prevention of RF/RHD were discussed. 
Following this workshop, an interim evaluation was undertaken 
of the zonal centres for RFIRHD control programmes in 
Chandigarh, Varanasi and Vellore. 

Further, increasing interest and attention is being accorded 
by some countries, especially India, Indonesia, Sri Lanka and 
Thailand, to the extent of the problem and the risk factors 
involved in coronary heart disease, the expression of which is 
said to differ somewhat from what it is in Europe and North 
America. Epidemiological surveys and research studies are 
underway in India, Sri Lanka, Burma and Nepal. Sri Lanka is 
participating in the WHO intensified programme for the 
prevention of coronary heart disease. 

Indonesia and Thailand have adopted the WHO MONICA~ programme 
protocols which aim at measuring trends in mortality and 
morbidity from cardiovascular and cerebrovascular diseases. 
WHO provided a consultant to DPR Korea for the upgrading of 

l~0~1torin~ of trends and determinants in CArdiovascular 
diseases. 



surgical treatment of coronary heart disease and other 
vascular diseases. 

Development of training material and curricula, courses in pre- 
ventive cardiology for nurses and health workers, and workshops 
on community-based action programmes for the control of cardio- 
vascular diseases are amongst the group educational activities 
that are being supported by WHO in several countries. 

The commonality of risk factors for cardiovascular diseases 
and some other noncommunicable diseases (for example, diabetes) 
provides the logical basis for an integrated approach to their 
prevention and control. Sri Lanka and Thailand have made 
initial efforts in this direction, and other countries have 
begun showing increasing interest in such strategies. 

13.16 OTHER NONCOMMUNICABLE DISEASES 

Reflecting a shift in the status of noncommunicable diseases 
in countries where communicable diseases are increasingly 
being controlled, health problems, hitherto not featuring in 
the list of priorities, have gained prominence. 

Chronic Respiratory Diseases 

Although chronic respiratory diseases are included in the 
noncommunicable diseases programme, little attention has been 
given to the group of disorders which is not only highly 
prevalent in some countries, but also exacts a heavy toll in 
disability, morbidity and mortality. 

Mongolia recognizes these as a serious health problem, and WHO 
provided support through consultancy services to upgrade the 
diagnosts and management of respiratory diseases. Similarly, 
DPR Korea is emphasizing the importance of medical problems 
relating to allergy and dermatology. Acquisition of renal 
transplantation technology and its intricacies have been 
achieved, with WHO support, by Bangladesh and DPR Korea. 

Diabetes 

The Fourth World Congress on Diabetes in the Tropics and 
Developing Countries, sponsored by WHO and hosted by the 



Diabetic Association of Bangladesh, was held in February 1989. 
Concurrently, a 'satellite symposium' on malnutrition-related 
diabetes mellitus, peculiar to tropical developing countries, 
was also conducted. 

Adequate information on the prevalence of diabetes is still 
lacking in the Region. A recent revie$ by WHO says that 
several surveys of migrants from the Indian sub-continent 
suggested that Indians appear to be the most susceptible, and 
Indian migrants to Fiji, South Africa and South America 
demonstrated high prevalence of noninsulin dependent diabetes 
mellitus. 

Based on a conservative estimate of a prevalence of 2%,  there 
would be about 30 million diabetics in this region by the year 
2000. 

The innovative system of diabetes care evolved by the Bangladesh 
Institute for Research and Rehabilitation in Diabetes, Endocrine 
and Metabolic Disorders (BIRDEM), which is a WHO collaborating 
centre, has been internationally acknowledged as a model 
appropriate for developing countries. Its uniqueness lies in 
integrating diabetes service delivery with primary health care, 
thus achieving an outreach into the periphery and the villages. 

Tobacco or Health 

With the new title, "Tobacco or Health", the programme now 
addresses itself not only to smoking but also to tobacco, since 
chewing of tobacco is widespread in some countries of the 
Reglon. The following statistics recently collected by WHO 
reinforce the fact that the Region can 111 afford to be 
complacent about tobacco: 

- per capita cigarette consumption among adults has 
increased by 22% in Asia; 

- 600 000 new cases of lung cancer occur worldwide every 
year; 

- 90% of all cases of lung cancer are due to smoking; 
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- at least 630 000 deaths per year in India are 
attributable to smoking, and 

- in South-East Asia, tobacco chewing is estimated to 
cause about 90% of deaths due to oral cancer. 

Dissemination of information on the dangers of tobacco and 
comunity-oriented programmes now reach an increasing number of 
people in many countries of the Region. The world's second "No 
Tobacco Day" on 31 May 1989 was widely observed in most 
countries. 


